# Economic impact of paratuberculosis in dairy cattle herds: a review

L.  $Hasonova^{1,2}$ , I.  $Pavlik^2$ 

<sup>1</sup>Faculty of Agriculture, University of South Bohemia, Ceske Budejovice, Czech Republic <sup>2</sup>Veterinary Research Institute, Brno, Czech Republic

ABSTRACT: Paratuberculosis (PTB) is a disease which causes considerable economic losses to producers of livestock, particularly dairy cows. Nowadays PTB is one of the most prevailing and costly infectious diseases of dairy cattle. The purpose of the present study was to review economic losses, which may be caused by *Mycobacterium avium* subsp. *paratuberculosis* (*MAP*) above all in herds of dairy cattle. The most important losses caused by the presence of clinically ill animals have been thoroughly described: loss of milk production and poor body condition followed by death or culling. In contrast, losses arising from a subclinical disease have not been well documented and contradictory results have been published to date. The calculation of losses caused by PTB depends to a certain degree on the production system in a herd, efficiency level, herd management system and other factors. Direct economic losses are above all caused by decreased milk production concurrent to increased incidence of mastitis, changes in milk parameters and increased somatic cell counts, reproductive dysfunctions, poor feed conversion, shortened production age and increased predisposition to other diseases etc. Indirect economic losses are caused by premature culling of animals and their unrealized future income, expenses for nonactive production, herd replacement, diagnostic testing, "unnecessary" veterinary care and establishing disease control programmes. Genetic value of animals and their progeny is lost. Last but not least, the reputation of the farm where *MAP* infected animals are kept is lost for a long-time, which is also important.

Keywords: Johne's disease; MAP; dairy cattle; economic losses; Crohn's disease; IS900

**List of abbreviations**: **AGIDT** = agar gel immunodiffusion test; **BVD** = bovine viral diarrhoea; **CFT** = complement fixation test; **EBL** = enzootic bovine leucosis; **ELISA** = enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay; **GBP** = Greit Britain Pound; **IBR** = infection bovine rhinotracheitis; **LA%** = lactation percentage; **LAM** = Lipoarabinomannan; *MAP* = *Mycobacterium avium* subsp. *paratuberculosis*; **ME** = mature equivalent; **NEB** = negative energy balance; **NOK** = Norwegian Crown; **PTB** = paratuberculosis; **SCC** = somatic cell count; **USD** = United States Dollars; **USDA** = United States Department of Agriculture

#### **Contents**

- 1. Introduction
- 2. Introduction to the economics of animal health
- 3. Economic losses due to paratuberculosis
  - 3.1. Factors affecting estimation of economic consequences of paratuberculosis
- 3.1.1. Various methods of estimation of economic losses
- 3.1.2. Losses caused by paratuberculosis compared with losses caused by other infectious diseases
- 3.2. Classification of economic losses
- 3.3. The true cause of decreased efficiency

Partially supported by the University of South Bohemia (Internal Grant No. IG 14/05), the Grant Agency of the Czech Republic (Grant No. 523/03/H076) and PathogenCombat (Grant No. FOOD-CT-2005-007081, Brussels, EC).

- 3.3.1. Negative energy balance
- 3.3.2. Impaired cellular immunity
- 4. The impact of paratuberculosis on milk production
  - 4.1. Methods of estimation of milk production losses
    - 4.1.1. Estimation according to Benedictus et al. (1987)
    - 4.1.2. Estimation according to Buergelt and Duncan (1978)
    - 4.1.3. Estimation according to Kormendy et al. (1989)
  - 4.1.4. Other methods of estimation
  - 4.2. The extent of losses and the parity at culling
  - 4.3. Economic impact of respective diagnostic methods
  - 4.4. Milk production losses and effectiveness of control programmes
  - 4.5. Milk constituents (fat and protein)
  - 4.6. Mastitis
    - 4.6.1. Mastitis pathogens in infected cattle herds
    - 4.6.2. Somatic cell counts
- 5. The disease and fertility
  - 5.1. Nutrition status and reproductive efficiency of cows

- 5.2. Methods of estimation of decreased reproductive efficiency
- 6. The loss of genetic value of animals
- 7. Feed conversion and decreased slaughter value of animals
- 8. Decreased production age of animals
  - 8.1. The reasons for culling of animals from a herd
  - 8.2. Increased predisposition to other diseases
  - 8.3. The disease and the average age of cows
  - 8.4. Premature culling and unrealized future income
- 9. Expenses for herd replacement
  - 9.1. Losses resulting from culling of animals
  - 9.2. Expenses resulting from idle production
- 10. Control costs
  - 10.1. Expenses for diagnostic testing programmes
  - 10.2. The time necessary to put paratuberculosis under control
  - 10.3. Costs of changing the management
- 11. Export and import restrictions
- 12. Losses at state level and farm level
- 13. Conclusions
- 14. Acknowledgement
- 15. References

#### 1. Introduction

Paratuberculosis (PTB, Johne's disease) is nowadays viewed as one of the most serious and widespread chronic bacterial diseases of ruminants in agriculturally developed countries (Ayele et al., 2001; Kennedy and Benedictus, 2001; Vecerek et al., 2003; Hruska, 2004). The etiologic agent of PTB, *Mycobacterium avium* subsp. *paratuberculosis* (*MAP*) is a slowly growing, mycobactin-dependent acid-fast bacterium containing specific insertion sequence IS 900 (Sweeney, 1996).

Infected cows may have clinical signs such as persistent diarrhoea and progressive weight loss; however, asymptomatic animals may shed *MAP* with colostrum and milk, particularly in later stages of the disease (Sweeney et al., 1992; Streeter et al., 1995). Colostrum and milk fed to calves may be significant sources of *MAP* (Ayele et al., 2001, 2005). Calves younger than six months are most

susceptible; most infections are assumed to be acquired during the first 6 months of life (Larsen et al., 1975).

The primary source of *MAP* transmission is faecal contamination of a calf's environment, including contamination of milk and feed, resulting in the ingestion of the agent by the calf (Sweeney, 1996). The calf may also get infected from the mother in utero. Such mothers may be asymptomatic (Kopecky et al., 1967; Seitz et al., 1989). The first report of congenital infection was made in 1929 by Alexjeff-Goleff (Alexjeff-Goleff, 1929, as quoted by Kopecky et al., 1967). Less important sources include sperm from infected bulls (Larsen et al., 1981; Ayele et al., 2004) and embryo transfer (Rhode and Shulaw, 1990). Wild ruminants (Pavlik et al., 2000a; Machackova et al., 2004; Machackova-Kopecna et al., 2005) may also be a potential source of MAP infection. Due to the fact that MAP was also detected in wild animals other than ruminants, e.g.

wild boar (Machackova et al., 2003), wild rabbits (Greig et al., 1999) and invertebrates (Fischer et al., 2001, 2003a,b, 2004a,b, 2005), this risk should also be considered.

MAP is usually introduced to dairy herds through the purchase of infected but clinically normal cattle. Because of the long incubation period, infected heifers, cows or bulls may show no signs of the infection for many years, and will often test negative on serologic and/or faecal culture tests (Sweeney, 1996). All the measures accepted for herd/animal protection from PTB should be based on this knowledge and farmers should not purchase animals infected with MAP, particularly from herds with an unknown infection status. In some cattle herds affected with PTB, economic losses may be so high that farming cannot be profitable any more (Benedictus et al., 1987). In contrast Stott et al. (2005) documented that PTB caused less economic losses than other serious diseases.

Economic consequences of PTB have been investigated (Merkal et al., 1975; Buergelt and Duncan, 1978; Abbas et al., 1983; Benedictus et al., 1987; Kormendy et al., 1989; Nordlund et al., 1996; Johnson-Ifearulundu and Kaneene, 1997); particularly in dairy cattle herds from various countries with developed agriculture. However, different criteria, parameters and calculations have been used for the analysis of economic losses. Different authors have used different methods for estimation of economic losses caused by PTB and their findings are difficult to compare. Due to the fact that some of the consequences of this disease cannot be quantified and some of them are only hypothetical, an accurate estimation is impossible.

The purpose of the present study was to review economic losses that may be caused by *MAP*, above all in herds of dairy cattle.

### 2. Introduction to the economics of animal health

The presence of disease results in lower output (e.g. lower milk yields), than expected and/or in higher levels of input use, e.g. more veterinary inputs (Bennett, 2003). The presence or absence of disease may have an effect not only on production but also on prices (for both outputs and inputs); for example, increased use of veterinary input to control disease may result in increased national output of livestock products, which in turn may result in

lower prices for output (Otte and Chilonda, 2000; Bennett, 2003; Losinger, 2005).

Bennett (2003) defined the cost of disease as direct disease cost

$$C = (L + R) + T + P$$

where:

 L = defined as the value of the loss in expected output due to the presence of a disease

R = the increase in expenditures on non-veterinary resources due to a disease (farm labour etc.)

T = the cost of inputs used to treat disease

P = the cost of disease prevention measures

The above cited author did not include indirect impact of disease in their model; they only described some of them such as impact on human health, animal welfare, and international trade.

Otte and Chilonda (2000) defined the total cost of disease as a sum of direct and indirect production losses (L) and the control expenditures (E) and they suggest that the cost of a particular disease will vary between production systems. Estimation of expenditures associated with a particular disease represents valuable economic information that provides data for a decision whether to use control measures and assessment of their benefits. The terms 'economic optimum level of the disease and disease control' are used in some studies (McInerney, 1996; Otte and Chilonda, 2000), which are determined by prices of required inputs and products.

#### 3. Economic losses due to paratuberculosis

# 3.1. Factors affecting the estimation of economic consequences of paratuberculosis

Economic losses caused by PTB vary among regions and farms (Riemann and Abbas, 1983). The reported losses varied with the production and management system, immunological status of the herd and presumably methods of estimation (Kormendy et al., 1989).

Another challenge is the calculation of losses to the dairy industry associated with subclinical *MAP* infection, due to the difficulty in identifying subclinical carriers and assessing the impact of infection on productivity of these animals (Johnson-Ifearulundu and Kaneene, 1997). Adverse impacts

of clinical PTB on milk production, body condition, and subsequent losses by culling of animals have been well described by Harris and Barletta (2001) and Chaffer et al. (2002). In contrast, specific effects during the subclinical stage of the disease have not been documented as well, and contradictory results have often been obtained. Calculation of losses caused by PTB is associated to a certain degree with the production system of a herd represented by its size, production level, herd management (above all rearing of calves and young animals), and other factors (Dufour et al., 2004).

For example, dairy cattle herds in France are rather small in size (on average 40 cows) in comparison with other countries (Dufour et al., 2004). Due to that fact, the results obtained in one country cannot be directly applied to another one.

### 3.1.1. Various methods of estimation of economic losses

Determining indirect costs and productivity losses attributable to clinical and subclinical disease is challenging (Jones, 1989). Economic losses attributable to PTB are a result of premature culling, reduced milk production, and loss of body weight in cattle sold for slaughter (Wells and Wagner, 2000). Dufour et al. (2004) classified the losses attributable to PTB into two groups:

- (i) Losses caused by the presence of clinically ill animals have been calculated as a sum of the following expenses:
- a. The highest amount is the physical loss of a diseased cow and its calf. Farmers' losses are above all caused by the culling of a female calf that is important for future reproduction. Male calves are fattened before they reach slaughter body weight (they are used for the production of veal). Calculation of these losses depends on the number of animals culled from a herd and subsequently replaced.
- b. Other financial losses are the costs of veterinary services (treatment of diarrhoea before culling the animals) and for laboratory testing: Ziehl-Neelsen staining, serological and culture examination.
- (ii) Losses caused by subclinically infected animals are difficult to estimate in comparison with losses by clinical cases. For instance it is known that, despite the fact that they do not show any clinical sign, the milk production of subclinically infected animals is lower than the production of healthy animals.

Dufour et al. (2004) estimated annual losses in a mean dairy herd in France per one clinical case as  $1\ 940\ \in$  and per one subclinical case as  $461\ \in$ .

# 3.1.2. Losses caused by paratuberculosis compared with losses caused by other infectious diseases

Chi et al. (2002) determined that in a 50-cow herd, direct production losses and treatment costs due to four infectious diseases: bovine viral diarrhoea (BVD), enzootic bovine leukosis (EBL), PTB and neosporosis. Direct production losses included milk loss, premature culling and reduced slaughter value, mortality loss, abortion and reproductive loss. Treatment costs included veterinary services, medication costs and extra farm labour costs.

The direct production losses to infected herds for BVD, EBL, PTB, and neosporosis were much greater than average total treatment costs. Average herd costs were higher for PTB than the other three diseases despite PTB having the lowest apparent prevalence of infection in a positive herd (7%) because of high premature voluntary culling (20%) and reduced slaughter value (25%) in PTB-infected animals. Total annual costs for an average, infected, 50 cow herds were: USD 2 472 for PTB, USD 2 421 for BVD, USD 2 304 for neosporosis and USD 806 for EBL (Chi et al., 2002).

In contrast Bennett (2003) estimated that annual losses expressed as output loss and input expenditure with treatment and prevention costs caused by PTB are less economically consequential compared to other cattle diseases (e.g. IBR, BVD, mastitis, and lameness). Stott et al. (2005) using a dynamic programme documented that PTB decreases net profit from milk production by about £ 27 per cow and year relative to milk prices. They view these losses as rather low in comparison with other diseases in a dairy farm (such as subclinical mastitis).

#### 3.2. Classification of economic losses

Economic losses may be classified from several aspects (Benedictus et al., 1987; Ott et al., 1999; Otte and Chilonda, 2000; Groenendaal et al., 2002; Bennett, 2003; Groenendaal, 2005). The most commonly used classification is the following:

- (i) direct losses
- (ii) indirect losses

- (i) The following economic losses are classified as direct:
- a. The highest losses are caused by mortality of clinically ill animals and by a decreased slaughter value or complete condemnation of slaughtered animals.
- b. Decreased milk production from an aspect of quantity and quality, i.e. changes in milk parameters, increased somatic cells counts and increased incidence of mastitis.
- c. Due to decreased pregnancy rate and increased post-partum complications, fertility of cows in a herd declines.
- d. The feed conversion is poor not only in clinically, but also in subclinically infected animals.
- e. Productive age length is decreased in the infected animals.
- f. In the *MAP* infected herds, increased predisposition to other chronic diseases (chronic arthritis, rumenitis, dermatitis, mastitis, etc.) was recorded.
- (ii) The following economic losses are classified as indirect:
- a. Unrealized future income by breeding animals prematurely culled.
  - b. Increased expenses for idle production.
- c. Increased expenses for herd replacement (purchase of young breeding animals).
- d. Expenses for diagnostic testing for PTB, or expenses for ineffective veterinary care for clinically ill animals (treatment of chronic diarrhoea, which is usually fatal in high-producing animals or slaughter of such animals) and other veterinary services for animals culled due to infection.
  - e. Expenses for a control programme.
- f. Lost genetic value of highly valuable animals, which are culled from a herd due to suspected infection (such as progeny of infected dams).
- g. Expenses associated with trade restrictions imposed by the market or by regulation.
- h. Last but not least, the reputation of a farm with *MAP* infected animals is lost for a long-time.

#### 3.3. The true cause of decreased efficiency

Two mechanisms are supposed to be responsible for the decreased efficiency of *MAP* infected animals. One of them is negative energy balance, the other one is impaired cellular immunity (Johnson-Ifearulundu and Kaneene, 1997).

### 3.3.1. Negative energy balance

Negative energy balance (NEB) is the situation in which intake of feed energy is less than the output of energy from the body (Vandehaar et al., 1995). A higher probability of negative energy balance is assumed in PTB-infected cows because of a decreased nutrient absorption in the intestines. In addition to this malabsorption syndrome, protein losing enteropathy occurs during PTB (Kreeger, 1991). The association between the pathological condition and reduction in feed efficiency, milk production, milk fat and protein production, and slaughter weight is clear (Johnson-Ifearulundu and Kaneene, 1997). Vandehaar et al. (1995) found that negative energy balance can reduce the development of corpus luteum with consequent reduction of the serum progesterone level.

### 3.3.2. Impaired cellular immunity

The association between cellular immunity and increased risk of occurrence of secondary diseases has been described by Kreeger et al. (1992). It is supposed that persistence of the disease in an organism may cause an inadequate immune system cell response (Kreeger et al., 1991, 1992). Kreeger et al. (1991) found that infected cattle monocyte response to antigens is reduced. An association between *MAP* infection and reduced immunocompetence may be the basis for the elevated rate of culling due to mastitis, infertility and other health problems (Johnson-Ifearulundu and Kaneene, 1997).

# 4. The impact of paratuberculosis on milk production

PTB is one of many factors associated with intraherd variance in milk production. Others factors include genetic ability to produce milk, as well as a variety of environmental factors, such as management of feeding and milking systems (Weigel et al., 1993). The association between the production potential and probability of culling due to PTB was detected when highly productive cows which were infected with *MAP* were shown to be more likely to develop clinical disease (Benedictus et al., 1987; McNab et al., 1991b).

Decreased milk production has been described in several studies; different authors estimated the consequences from various aspects by different methods. PTB has been documented to reduce milk production in infected dairy cows with clinical signs of the disease and without apparent clinical signs (Buergelt and Duncan, 1978; Abbas et al., 1983; Whitlock et al., 1985; Benedictus et al., 1987; Johnson-Ifearulundu et al., 1999; Ott et al., 1999). However, reported losses are inconsistent, ranging from 2.2 to 25.0% of annual herd production.

Dufour et al. (2004) focused their study on the reduction of milk production in animals affected with both clinical and subclinical forms of this disease. They found that the expense caused by milk production loss in clinical cases is additional to the other expenses in dairy herds. The degree of these losses depends on the time of initiation of the disease. In cases where clinical signs appear soon after calving, production is lost for the whole lactation period. Annual expenses per one subclinically infected animal in a dairy herd have been calculated as the corresponding amount of production lost by the price of a litre of milk.

## 4.1. Methods of estimation of milk production losses

Various methods of lost milk production estimation have been used in respective studies.

## 4.1.1. Estimation according to Benedictus et al. (1987)

Benedictus et al. (1987) evaluated milk production losses in Friesian-Holstein breed in the Netherlands. Their study included 61 animals with manifested clinical signs, originating from 11 farms and further 52 animals without clinical signs, originating from 7 farms. They determined the percentage of decreased production in lactation when culling was performed with respect to the previous lactation using the following formula:

$$100 - (LL/[LL - 1] \times 100)$$

where:

LL = milk production in the lactation during which culling was performed

LL - 1 = milk production in the previous lactation

Estimated production losses during all lactations were used for determination of a number of affected

lactations. Their estimation was performed with respect to production in the first lactation. They found that, in a group of animals with clinical PTB, that milk production in the last lactation and in the previous lactation was decreased by 19.5% and 5%, respectively. In animals without apparent clinical signs, milk production in the last lactation and in the previous lactation decreased by 16% and 6%, respectively.

# 4.1.2. Estimation according to Buergelt and Duncan (1978)

Buergelt and Duncan (1978) investigated changes in milk production of 80 cows of Friesian-Holstein breed in the USA. They recorded 16% and 6% reduction of milk production in the last lactation in cows with and without clinical signs of PTB, respectively. Another method of estimation of milk production losses was used in their study. Milk production of the culled animals was classified in three groups according to the status of infection, which was evaluated in pounds (lb) where 1 lb = 0.45 kg:

- (i) The first group included PTB-free animals with milk production of 17 206 lb.
- (ii) The second group included animals with clinical PTB (persistent incurable diarrhoea and body weight loss) with milk production of 14 470 lb.
- (iii) The third group included animals affected by PTB without clinical signs (as confirmed by culture or gross examination) with milk production of 15 873 lb.

The average milk production in groups 2 and 3 was compared with control group 1 using the Dunnett *t*-test. The difference between group 2 and control group was significant at the level of 5%. The difference between group 3 and control group was not statistically significant.

## 4.1.3. Estimation according to Kormendy et al. (1989)

Kormendy et al. (1989) investigated 500 cows of Jersey  $\times$  Holstein-Friesian breed in Hungary. In their three-year study they estimated a total annual milk production (for respective years of investigation) as a percentage of national annual average milk production. In the first, second and third year of diagnosed PTB, the annual milk yield per cow was decreased by 49 l, 474 l and 1 030 l, respectively, whilst in previ-

ous years, annual average milk production oscillated around the national average.

### 4.1.4. Other methods of estimation

In a New Zealand study, milk production losses varied from less than statistically significant in slightly infected herds up to a 17% reduction in the most seriously affected herds (De Lisle and Milestone, 1989). Abbas et al. (1983) recorded a 15% (1 838 lbs) reduction in the annual average milk yield from subclinically infected cows in comparison with control (*MAP*-non-infected) cows. In this study it was found that the association between *MAP*-infection and poor performance in reproduction and production was statistically significant.

Wilson et al. (1993) estimated the loss of milk production in animals affected by PTB after the second lactation to range between 1 300 and 2 800 lbs per lactation. This loss of milk production to the producers represented USD 80 to 250 per lactation (Wilson et al., 1995). The expenses varied between respective lactations, from no significant effect in the first lactation to a loss of 250 USD/cow/year in the fourth lactation.

Nordlund et al. (1996) published that *MAP*-infected cows in Wisconsin produced from 2% to 19% less milk than their herdmates. The loss to the dairy industry caused by subclinical PTB was estimated using the national average milk production of 6 704 kg of milk per cow. The loss was presented as 6.5 million kg of milk per year with a total cost of about USD 1.85 million.

A study performed by Norlund et al. (1996) in Wisconsin, differs from the other studies of milk production by the number of examined herds (i.e. 23). The differences in milk production between infected and non-infected cows were highly variable between respective herds. It was not clear why the results between herds differed; however, it might have been caused by the *MAP* strain type that infected each of the herds, or by interactions between *MAP* and the management system in respective farms. Another possible cause of this between-herd variation might have been the infection of animal subpopulations with different genetic production potentials within a herd.

The study of Lombard et al. (2005) also comprised a large number of animals (more than 27 000 cows from 38 herds); however, they evaluated milk production in each cow separately and did not com-

pare respective herds. They found that cows with strongly positive results of ELISA had ME 305-day milk production, ME 305-day maximum milk production and total lifetime milk production significantly lower than negative cows. ME 305-day milk production was reduced by approximately 3 000 lb, maximum ME milk production was reduced by 1 204 lb (4.9%) and lifetime total milk production was reduced by 10.8%.

In contrast to the above mentioned studies on animal models, Groenendaal et al. (2002) and Groenendaal (2005) used the simulation model – JohneSSim for the evaluation of milk production and other losses. It is a model that takes into consideration the herd dynamics of this disease, control of PTB and the above mentioned economic consequences. It is based on literature data and proposals of experts and it has been evaluated for a period of 20 years. According to this model, losses of milk production are related to the infection state: 5% (lowly infectious) and 20% (clinical).

The use of the simulation model has several potential advantages (comparability and dynamics) over the studies on living models – herds. However, it has also several disadvantages, such as it does not take into consideration the increased frequency of secondary diseases, trade restrictions etc.

# 4.2. The extent of losses and parity at culling

The amount of milk produced at 200 days averages about 80% of the expected annual total milk production (Dijkhuizen, 1980, as quoted by Benedictus et al., 1987). Benedictus et al. (1987) found that animals with both clinical and subclinical PTB were culled at an average of 200 days into the lactation. According to another study, clinical signs appeared in 90% of diseased cows soon after calving; it follows that the total annual production was lost. The disease began to be apparent later during lactation in other clinical cases with corresponding loss of a part of the annual production only (Dufour et al., 2004).

# 4.3. Economic impact of respective diagnostic methods

One of the major factors influencing production loss estimates associated with PTB is the diagnostic

test that is used to discriminate infected from presumed non-infected animals (Hendrick et al., 2005). In a study of two herds in Ohio (USA), *MAP*-positive cows, as determined by faecal culture results, produced 18.8% less milk than did *MAP*-negative herdmates (Spangler et al., 1992). However, significant differences in milk production were not found between *MAP*-positive and *MAP*-negative cows in the same herds when diagnosis was made by enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay (ELISA).

Other milk production studies have not been reported on the basis of the USDA-licensed *MAP*-ELISA, but a study based on results of a Lipoarabinomannan (LAM)-ELISA did not indicate a significant milk production difference between test-positive and test-negative cows (McNab et al., 1991a).

Production effects associated with PTB-positive status will differ with the diagnostic test used because diagnostic tests differ in accuracy and stage of infection detected. For example, comparison of ELISA and faecal culture results for the same *MAP*-infected animals by use of the kappa statistics indicated that the two tests detected different subgroups of animals (Collins et al., 1991). Likewise, the LAM-ELISA detected different subgroups of animals than did an agar gel immunodiffusion test (AGIDT) and a complement fixation test (CFT) for PTB (McNab et al., 1991b).

Nordlund et al. (1996) detected that the mature equivalent (ME) of milk production was 376 kg per lactation lower in ELISA-positive cows in comparison with ELISA-negative cows. The results of this study showed that subclinical *MAP* infection diagnosed by USDA-licensed *MAP*-ELISA was associated with an average 3.95% (ranging between 1.44 and 6.46%) reduction in milk production. The study revealed only the association, not the cause of these losses.

Hendrick et al. (2005) in their study investigated and compared results of three diagnostic tests (faecal culture, milk ELISA and serum ELISA) and milk production. They found that cows with positive results of bacteriologic culture of faeces or milk ELISA produced 457 or 548 kg less milk in a 305-day lactation compared with negative herdmates. Similar associations were found between results of bacteriologic culture of faeces and milk ELISA test status and 305-day fat and protein production. The only association found for cows with positive results of the serum ELISA was a significant reduction in 305-day protein production, compared with sero-negative cows.

Most tests for PTB have high specificity but low sensitivity which results in a very small proportion of non-infected animals being falsely classified as positives and a high proportion of infected animals being falsely classified as negatives. An outcome of these misclassifications is that production differences between test positive and negative animals and herds will underestimate the actual losses. As infected animals are more likely to test positive late in the course of the disease, the measured losses more accurately reflect those associated with advanced infection.

On the other hand, Johnson et al. (2001) assumed that the key to the inconsistent results presented in the literature regarding subclinical *MAP*-infection and milk production might not be in the method of diagnosis but in the parity of the cows in the study.

# 4.4. Milk production losses and effectiveness of control programmes

An accurate estimate of subclinical production losses is an important factor in assessing the costeffectiveness of PTB "test-and-cull" programs (Collins and Morgan, 1991). If subclinical MAP infection reduces milk production at the highest rate reported, "test-and-cull" programs are probably cost-effective, even in herds with extremely low prevalence. However, if milk production losses are minimal, "test-and-cull" programs become cost-effective only in herds with high prevalence. The losses of milk production under 6% are viewed by the authors as minute losses and they suggest that the factors such as herd size, contact of adult animals with calves and the level of herd milk production have a little effect on profitability and "testand-cull" programme.

In contrast, Groenendaal et al. (2002) suggest that improved calf management including preventing calves from contact with adult animals should be an inseparable part of each control programme that should lead to an increased effectiveness. Some authors also believe that extreme variability in losses caused by PTB between respective farms is based on differences in prevalence, management system and farm size (Benedictus et al., 1987; Ott et al., 1999).

The short-term economic losses associated with premature culling of test-positive animals that have yet to experience declines in milk production, must be weighed against the risk of further environmental contamination and spread within the herd that is posed by keeping subclinically infected animals within the herd. Increasing the herd prevalence of PTB positive animals may result in greater long-term economic losses (Hutchinson, 1996; Johnson et al., 2001).

Milk production losses should not be isolated from the other losses; however, a complex approach to the evaluation of control programme effectiveness is necessary. The method "test-and-cull" should primarily ensure disclosure and culling of positive animals with consequent decrease not only in milk production losses. It is necessary to combine this method with the tools of management improvement (Groenendaal and Galligan, 1999; Groenendaal, 2005).

### 4.5. Milk constituents (fat and protein)

Knowledge of the association between milk constituents and PTB is scarce and inconsistent. Significant difference was not found in lactation average percentages of fat and protein. The "lactation percentage" (LA%) of fat content ranged between 2.51 to 5.31 and 2.06 to 6.80 in *MAP*-positive and negative cows, respectively. The LA% protein content ranged between 2.58 to 3.73 and 2.43 to 4.42 in *MAP*-positive and negative cows, respectively (Nordlund et al., 1996).

The studies of Johnson et al. (2001) and Lombard et al. (2005) did not show significant differences in milk fat and protein content between *MAP*-positive cows and their negative herdmates. In contrast Sweeney et al. (1994) published that daily milk fat and milk protein production were significantly less for the infected cows. Collins and Nordlund (1991) reported that subclinical PTB was associated with a reduction in 305 day mature equivalent protein and fat that costs producers USD 205 per cow per lactation.

#### 4.6. Mastitis

Merkal et al. (1975) found that PTB has been associated with increased mastitis culling; that was confirmed by McNab et al. (1991a). In one of the investigated herds, mastitis was the reason for culling 3.6% of the non-infected and 22.6% of the infected cows with unapparent PTB (Merkal et al., 1975).

Buergelt and Duncan (1978) documented that culling was more frequently attributable to mastitis in a group of animals with subclinical PTB (27.3% cows) than in control group of *MAP*-non-infected animals (6.6% cows).

Wilson et al. (1993) gave evidence of a positive correlation between *MAP*-positive status and lower prevalence of mastitis. Two years later they reported that PTB was associated with economic benefit due to lower rates of mastitis in positive cows, but a net financial loss resulted because of reduced milk production and increased culling rates (Wilson et al., 1995). In contrast, De Lisle and Milestone (1989) failed to find any association between *MAP* infection status and mastitis.

### 4.6.1. Mastitis pathogens in infected cattle herds

Wilson et al. (1993) investigated not only the infectious status of cows with respect to MAP infection, but also examined quarter samples for potential presence of mastitis pathogens. No causative agents of mastitis were isolated from the majority of cows (MAP-positive and negative) but more mastitis pathogens were isolated from milk of MAP-negative cows. This association between MAP-positive status and a lower prevalence of mastitis was significant ( $x^2$ , P < 0.05).

Staphylococcus aureus was detected in 84 MAP-negative cows, i.e. significantly more ( $x^2$ , P < 0.001) than in MAP-positive cows (4 animals only). Significantly more MAP-positive cows were affected with mastitis caused by coagulase-negative Staphylococcus sp. in comparison with their negative herdmates ( $x^2$ , P < 0.001). Serratia sp. mastitis was only diagnosed in MAP-negative cows.

#### 4.6.2. Somatic cell counts

McNab et al. (1991a) gave evidence that subclinical *MAP*-infection in cows in Canada was associated with increased somatic cell count (SCC). In contrast, Spangler et al. (1992) did not confirm the association between SCC and *MAP*-infection in the USA one year later. Another year later, Wilson et al. (1993) documented in the USA that SCC was lower in *MAP*-infected cows up to the third lactation when in contrast, this value was higher. Ten years later, Chaffer et al. (2002) did not find a

statistically significant difference in SCC between subclinically *MAP*-infected and *MAP*-non-infected cows in Israel.

McNab et al. (1991b) demonstrated that LAM-ELISA positive results were associated with higher milk SCC, the herd average, and individual cow levels of organization. However, the last study conducted in the USA (Lombard et al., 2005) did not reveal significant differences in SCC between *MAP*-infected and *MAP*-non-infected cows. According to Hutchinson (1996) different results obtained by investigation of PTB effect on SCC (and fertility) may be associated with sensitivity of the used diagnostic tests and with differences in the stage of development or severity of infection in the test-positive animals.

### 5. The disease and fertility

There is no proof that fertility and PTB are related, but this possibility must not be overlooked as infertility has an important impact on the economics of dairy farming (Stott et al., 1999). Kopecky et al. (1967) published noteworthy results concerning *MAP* isolation from uterine wall and ileocaecal valve mucosa in a herd where sterility of cows was the major problem and reason for culling. They evaluated the results together with the reasons for culling of 23 cows from the herd; *MAP* was detected in the ileocaecal valve only from 15 animals, and in either of the tissues from 8 culled animals.

One potential source of economic losses in subclinically infected cows is reduced fertility (Johnson-Ifearulundu et al., 1996). Infertility was significantly higher in cows with unapparent *MAP*-infection than in non-infected cows in the same herd (Merkal et al., 1975). Buergelt and Duncan (1978) have shown that cows with subclinical *MAP*-infection frequently had infertility problems.

# 5.1. Nutrition status and reproductive efficiency of cows

One of the supposed mechanisms of decreased fertility of cows is based on the association between nutrition status and reproductive efficiency (Johnson-Ifearulundu et al., 2000). It has been reported that negative energy balance (inadequate

dietary energy intake) can reduce growth and development of *corpus luteum* and result in a reduction of the serum progesterone (Vandehaar et al., 1995).

## 5.2. Methods of estimation of decreased reproductive efficiency

Two studies have found that cows subclinically infected with MAP are at a greater risk of being culled for infertility (Merkal et al., 1975; Buergelt and Duncan, 1978). A third study reported that subclinically infected cows have a 1.73 month increase in calving interval compared to non-infected cows (Abbas et al., 1983). The duration of this period was 15.18 months in MAP-infected cows and 13.45 months in MAP-non-infected cows. However, other studies have failed to find an association between subclinical PTB and infertility or calving interval (De Lisle and Milestone, 1989; McNab et al., 1991b) and comparison between inter-calving interval of the two groups (MAP-infected and MAP-non-infected animals) showed no significant differences (Chaffer et al., 2002).

Johnson-Ifearulundu et al. (1996) focused in their study on the impact of subclinical MAP-infection on the number of days from parturition to conception (days open). This period was statistically significantly (P < 0.05) longer (141.5 days in average) in MAP-infected cows than MAP-non-infected cows (104.5 days in average). Their further study (Johnson-Ifearulundu et al., 2000) brought comparable results: ELISA-positive cows had a 28-day increase in days open when compared to ELISA-negative cows (P = 0.02).

Kormendy et al. (1989) used the conception index, calving rate and foetal and post partum calf losses (abortions, stillbirths, and post partum deaths) for the assessment of reproductive efficiency status. The losses were expressed in percentages of the total annual calf number, including aborted and stillborn calves. The pregnancy and calving rates were at the usual level during the years of the study. Total calf losses increased from 9 to 16% during the five-year period and were over the national average. While calf losses due to death increased from 0.6 to 7.3%, the percentage of losses due to abortion and stillbirth did not change during the study. Cvetnic et al. (2002) gave evidence that parturition is usually normal but the foetus is often smaller and 30% lighter.

#### 6. The loss of genetic value of animals

The loss of genetic value of animals through premature culling (Johnson et al., 2001) and through trading restrictions is one of less evident losses. Opportunities to sell animals with a high genetic value from infected herds are limited (Kennedy and Benedictus, 2001).

### 7. Feed conversion and decreased slaughter value of animals

Despite milk production decline in *MAP*-infected cattle herds, feed consumption does not change. It is caused by maintained appetite of infected animals, although feed conversion gradually decreases due to chronically affected intestinal mucosa (Ott et al., 1999).

In contrast to this information, Benedictus et al. (1987) considered a decreased consumption of feed by ill animals in the calculation of production losses before culling and they took a certain amount of non-consumed feed from total expenses. However, the appetite remains good in PTB, even in the clinical stages (Doyle, 1956).

Kormendy et al. (1989) estimated the total annual consumption for each year of a 3-year (1982–1984) investigation. Feed efficiency was expressed by feed conversion per one litre of produced milk. In 1977, before the outbreak of PTB in the herd, feed conversion was 61% related to hypothetical 100% conversion; after the outbreak of PTB it was gradually decreased during the three years of the investigation from 45% to 44% and 39%, respectively.

The weight loss, which contributes to the reduced slaughter value, is caused by malabsorption and protein losing enteropathy. Proteins losing enteropathy (Patterson et al., 1967) and intestinal malabsorption (Patterson and Berrett, 1968) have been reported in association with PTB. Enteropathy and malabsorption can result in reduced feed efficiency and poor weight gain. These effects appear not only in clinically ill animals, but also in subclinical cases (Johnson-Ifearulundu et al., 1999). Decreased slaughter weight at culling has been reported for clinically (Benedictus et al., 1987) and subclinically (Merkal et al., 1975) MAP-infected animals. A 10% increase in the proportion of cows positive for PTB was associated with a 33.4 kg (73.5 lb) decrease in mean weight of culled cows (Johnson-Ifearulundu et al., 1999).

Slaughter value of a culled dairy cow in typical body condition was estimated to be USD 400 per

head and USD 250 (38% reduction) per head for a poor-condition cull (Ott et al., 1999). Groenendaal et al. (2002) estimated by means of a simulation model (JohneSSim) that the reduction of slaughter value ranged between 5% (lowly infectious) and 30% (clinical).

#### 8. Decreased production age of animals

Mortality rate and numbers of culled animals are increased in an infected herd (Ott et al., 1999). Economic consequences caused by increased mortality rate may be expressed as a lost slaughter value of dead animals and expenses for purchasing replacement heifers. Economic expenses caused by culling the animals includes decreased slaughter value, expenses for purchasing replacement animals and above all unrealized future income and expenses for idle production.

### 8.1. The reasons for culling of animals from a herd

Buergelt and Duncan (1978) documented in a group of *MAP*-infected animals with clinical signs that the primary reasons for culling were culture of faeces (50% animals), body wasting (33% animals) and decreased milk production (17% animals). The reasons for culling in the group of *MAP*-infected animals without clinical signs were the following: low milk production (46% animals), mastitis (27% animals), infertility (9% animals), positive culture of faeces (9% animals) and positive CFT (5% animals). The primary reason for culling of non-infected cows was low production (47% animals), age of the animals (20% animals), infertility (13% animals), mastitis (7% animals) and body wasting (7% animals).

In the study of Johnson-Ifearulundu et al. (1999) a 3% increase in herd mortality rate associated with PTB was found. This association reflects deaths directly caused by PTB with deaths attributable to an increased risk of secondary disease. Kreeger (1991) reported that annual death losses may range from 3 to 10% in an infected herd.

#### 8.2. Increased predisposition to other diseases

Impairment of cell-mediated immunity in PTB-infected animals has been proposed to increase the risk of secondary disease (Kreeger et al., 1992).

Polymorphonuclear neutrophils migration (PMN) (unstimulated or stimulated cells with zymosanactivated serum) was investigated in the study of Dotta et al. (1999). They detected significantly lower PMN (after stimulation) in cows with subclinical PTB in comparison with uninfected cows. Migration of unstimulated cells in the infected cows did not differ from that in the uninfected cows. It seems that the infection influenced only the migratory cells.

Association between PTB and increased risk of secondary diseases has also been described by other authors (Johnson-Ifearulundu et al., 1999; Kennedy and Benedictus, 2001).

### 8.3. The disease and the average age of cows

Merkal et al. (1975) reported that animals in their study (without clinical signs in a farm, where no control programme has been established) had a short life expectancy. The average age of all the animals culled in the study of Benedictus et al. (1987) was 5.66 years. This is not consistent with the findings of Merkal et al. (1975).

The association between average age of cows and diagnosed PTB in a herd of dairy cows was investigated by Kormendy et al. (1989). After the detection of PTB in the surveyed dairy herd, the average age decreased from 63.9 to 57.0 months. The authors presented the age structure of a production herd. The results indicated decreasing productive age of the animals. Buergelt and Duncan (1978) documented decreased production age of the infected cows in comparison with their non-infected herdmates. The age of infected cattle was significantly lower than non-infected cattle indicating infected cattle had a shorter life expectancy.

### 8.4. Premature culling and unrealized future income

In animals in good health and with normal production potential, the average income increases with age (Dijkhuizen et al., 1985). The greatest economic loss was attributed to unrealized future income caused by premature culling of infected cattle (Benedictus et al., 1987). These losses were estimated to be 43%.

According to the Groenendaal and Galligan (2003) study most of the loss (>70%) attributable to PTB was categorized as a loss of future income. However, both losses of future milk production and expenses for replacement of a cow were included in their simulation model. Normal loss is determined by the age at culling and the production potential of the animal. The lost production potential may be estimated on the basis of the production in the first lactation relative to the herd average. The average unrealised future income for an average production level of 108% of the herd was 279 GBP (Benedictus et al., 1987). Cows with a higher production potential were more likely to be culled because of PTB (Benedictus et al., 1987; McNab et al., 1991b). High producing cows were frequently culled after their first or second gestation, contributing to an undetermined economic loss with regard to their potential breeding value (Buergelt and Duncan, 1978).

Many animals were slaughtered at a relatively young age and before they reached the peak of their lactation potential (Hutchinson, 1996). Some young cows had outstanding milk production data when they were taken from the herd. The loss in breeding value added another economic component. The study of Wilson et al. (1995) reported that the culling rate was greater for PTB-positive cows during all (four) lactations, with culling losses of approximately USD 75 per cow per year.

#### 9. Expenses for herd replacement

Expenses for herd replacement result from increased mortality rate and increased culling rate of animals due to PTB or other reasons associated with PTB (Johnson-Ifearulundu et al., 1999).

#### 9.1. Losses resulting from culling of animals

The animals culled because of PTB are replaced by the purchase of pregnant heifers, and the losses induced by the culling of a sick cow are thus estimated by the price of a pregnant heifer. For the average dairy herd, the losses induced by the culling of a female calf were estimated by half (50% of the calves being females) of the margin made on an 8-day old veal calf (Dufour et al., 2004). For example, Kreeger (1991) assumed the replacement heifer cost to be about USD 1 100.

#### 9.2. Expenses resulting from idle production

When an animal is culled there is often a period when a replacement animal is not immediately available (Benedictus et al., 1987). The expenses increase on one hand because the operation costs for the whole herd remain; on the other hand, the income decreases because the production of the lost animal has not been replaced yet.

### 10. Control costs

The costs of controlling PTB consist of the costs of veterinary services, costs of diagnostic testing programmes and the costs of management changes instituted by the farmer (Kennedy and Benedictus, 2001). Wilson et al. (1993, 1995) gave evidence that culling only based on positive culture of faeces in a dairy herd with a high prevalence of PTB is unwarranted and expensive. Test-and-cull programs alone do not reduce the PTB prevalence and are on average economically unattractive. The average costs of the different test-and-cull strategies were higher than the benefits of the programs (Groenendaal, 2005).

Groenendaal and Galligan (2003) used a simulation model (JohneSSim model) for the estimation of control costs; that assessed losses under certain conditions during the past twenty years. Mean loss increased considerably from 35 USD/cow/year in year 1 to >72 USD/cow/year in year 20.

# 10.1. Expenses for diagnostic testing programmes

Expenses for diagnostic testing programme represent a substantial part of total expenses (Collins and Sockett, 1993).

Collins and Sockett (1993) compared six diagnostic methods and found that their costs ranged between USD 2.36 per ELISA test and USD 24.65 per DNA probe. An optimum diagnostic test has to be available for the lowest price and showing the highest specificity. High specificity minimizes the number of false-positive results and consequently the number of unnecessarily culled animals (Collins and Sockett, 1993). It is the owner who must bear the economic consequences resulting from false-positive and false-negative diagnostic test results.

At 70 NOK (1 USD = 7.9 NOK) per test, the initial cost of testing would be approximately 5 million NOK. In addition, it was assumed that any herds that were classified as MAP-sero-positive would be re-tested. A herd was classified as infected if one or more MAP-sero-positive animals were found; the median cost of detecting a truly infected herd was approximately 900 000 NOK (Paisley, 2001).

# 10.2. The time necessary to put paratuberculosis under control

The analysis revealed that use of the ELISA required 11 years to achieve eradication, but was the least expensive in total testing costs. Conventional culture in parallel with the ELISA was the next least expensive testing system for PTB eradication (Collins and Sockett, 1993).

### 10.3. Costs of changing the management

Expenses for the management changes and improved standard of hygiene are inseparable parts of control expenses (Groenendaal and Galligan, 1999; Kennedy and Benedictus, 2001); their purpose is to reduce the exposure of calves and older animals to the causative agent of PTB and hence to decrease prevalence of PTB in a herd. For instance the use of milk replacer over whole milk is an economically very attractive control tool.

It is difficult to estimate these expenses; they are highly variable between respective farms (Hutchinson, 1996; Groenendaal and Galligan, 1999). Management steps to prevent calf exposure to PTB may also reduce exposure to pathogens such as *Salmonella*, *Escherichia coli*, cryptosporidia and coccidia (Hutchinson, 1996; Groenendaal and Galligan, 1999). Without management changes designed to reduce the farm-level prevalence of *MAP* infection, PTB will continue to reduce farm income by decreasing milk production and increasing premature culling from the herd (Lombard et al., 2005).

#### 11. Export and import restrictions

The herds with positive reactors (in ELISA test; infected or not) would be placed under movement

and trade restrictions until the diagnosis could be confirmed or rejected (Paisley, 2001). Animals from farms or areas known to be infected may suffer price penalties or may sell only for slaughter (Kennedy and Benedictus, 2001). Certain trade restrictions lead to losses at a national and international level. States suffer losses due to the cost of control programs, loss of revenue from lost income, and trade restrictions between certain states (Whipple, 1991).

#### 12. Losses at state level and farm level

Various authors estimated a total financial loss caused by PTB in different states. The approach of respective authors differed from an aspect of items (losses) included in the resulting total financial loss. In Wisconsin, the estimated cost of PTB was nearly USD 52.395 million annually. The loss of efficiency (USD 25.865 million) and the loss caused by clinical disease (USD 26.529 million) were included in the total loss. Later studies estimated this loss to dairy industry to be USD 100 million annually (Sockett, 1996).

Subclinical disease alone costs the state of Wisconsin (USA) USD 1.85 million per year in reduced milk production (Nordlund et al., 1996). Losses in Pennsylvania (USA) were estimated to be more than USD 5.8 million annually (Whitlock et al., 1984). Besides the loss of milk production (USD 5.2 million), the loss of body weight and consequently slaughter value (USD 0.648 million) were included in the total loss.

Chiodini and Van Kruiningen (1986) estimated the economic impact of PTB in the New England (USA) area to be more than USD 15.4 million annually. Slaughter value, farm value, economic losses due to clinical PTB and economic losses due to decreased productivity were included in this study.

Meyer and Hall (1994) using two different methods obtained similar results. They estimated the annual loss to be USD 4.5 million for the dairy industry in Kentucky (USA). Loss of income and cull value of infected dairy cows which are culled (USD 3.5 million) and loss of income and cow value of infected dairy cows which die (USD 1.0 million) was included in this sum. The losses in beef cattle were only USD 1.5 million.

The greatest economic impact of PTB is at the individual farm and herd owner level (Whipple, 1991). The impact of infection varies with each

farm depending on management practices used to control the disease. Quarantines and certain trade restrictions may make the economic impact of having infected cattle on a farm greater than the actual losses due to the disease. The economic costs to a positive herd from lost breeding value and lost trade as states and countries impose restriction on the transport and sale of cattle from PTB-positive herds may be exceedingly difficult to determine on the individual herd-level (Jones, 1989).

Producers who openly attempt to control PTB in their farm and do not transmit it to other farms, bear an unrighteous burden caused by current restrictions in comparison with farms where diagnostic testing is not performed, either knowingly or unknowingly (Johnson-Ifearulundu and Kaneene, 1997).

More accurate estimates of the true losses associated with PTB will be possible with better quantification of effects on milk production, mastitis, reproduction, other diseases, culling and lost genetic value in infected herds.

#### 13. Conclusions

Economic losses caused by PTB in dairy cattle herds represent a significant but often unrecognised burden both to farmers – the owners of infected herds – and dairy industry of a particular state. However further studies of economic consequences attributable to PTB is necessary to properly evaluate disease control programmes, programmes of certification of PTB-free herds and above all for improvement of the situation of farmers who are owners of infected herds.

This review article presents potential impact of PTB on dairy cattle herds. The majority of studies showed an association between PTB and decreased milk production. According to some authors (McNab et al., 1991b; Spangler et al., 1992; Nordlund et al. 1996; Hendrick et al., 2005), the extent of milk production decline was associated with the respective disease classification methods used. This fact reflects differences between respective tests and of course also the stages of infection.

The authors of the present study agree with Hutchinson (1996): "Further studies are needed to identify the onset and progression of milk-production effects of PTB relative to detectable culture and/or serologic-positive status."

The effect of PTB on milk production should be considered as a whole, together with other factors

such as environmental factors. The effect of PTB on milk fat and milk protein levels should also be considered together with a number of other factors. Hendrick et al. (2005) view PTB as one of many factors that influence milk production and culling.

The impact of PTB on mastitis (and also on SCC) has not been fully clarified yet. Some authors found associations between PTB and increased mastitis-based culling of animals from a herd. In contrast, a low prevalence of mastitis or no association was detected in other studies. Further investigation of this subject should be performed with the aim to confirm or exclude involvement of PTB.

It follows from the present review that it is preferable to prevent transmission of *MAP* among cattle herds as its subsequent control is very expensive and long-lasting (Pavlik et al., 2000c). Due to the fact that non-significant statistical differences in the distribution of the causative agent of PTB within the organism of various dairy, beef and dual-purpose cattle breeds were found (Pavlik et al., 2000b), we believe that PTB may also cause high economic losses in the herds of beef and dual-purpose cattle herds.

Economic losses may increase in *MAP*-infected herds due to an increasing number of studies focused on the hypothesis that there is a causal association between *MAP* and a Crohn's disease (Thompson, 1994; Hermon-Taylor et al., 2000; Hruska et al., 2005). These economic effects may be caused by milk price reduction as a consequence of consumers' fears. Groenendaal and Galligan (1999) indicated that in case this situation comes, the losses may be so high that a national PTB eradication programme will be economically attractive.

### 14. Acknowledgement

Authors are indebted to Ing. Ludmila Faldikova for help with translation, Anna Maslanova and Zdenka Gregorova (Veterinary Research Institute, Brno, Czech Republic) for the help with cited references and Kelly MacNeish (University of Aberdeen, United Kingdom) for critical reading of the manuscript.

#### 15. REFERENCES

Abbas B., Riemann H.P., Hird D.W. (1983): Diagnosis of Johne's disease (paratuberculosis) in Northern California cattle and a note on its economic significance. California Veterinarian, 8, 20–24.

- Ayele W.Y., Machackova M., Pavlik I. (2001): The transmission and impact of paratuberculosis infection in domestic and wild ruminants. Veterinarni Medicina, 46, 205–224. http://www.vri.cz/docs/vetmed/46-8-205. pdf
- Ayele W.Y., Bartos M., Svastova P., Pavlik I. (2004): Distribution of *Mycobacterium avium* subsp. *paratuberculosis* in organs of naturally infected bull-calves and breeding bulls. Veterinary Microbiology, 103, 209–217.
- Ayele W.Y., Svastova P., Roubal P., Bartos M., Pavlik I. (2005): *Mycobacterium avium* subspecies *paratuberculosis* cultured from locally and commercially pasteurized cow's milk in the Czech Republic. Applied and Environmental Microbiology, 71, 1210–1214.
- Benedictus G., Dijkhuizen A.A., Stelwagen J. (1987): Economic losses due to paratuberculosis in dairy cattle. Veterinary Record, 121, 142–146.
- Bennett R. (2003): The 'Direct costs' of livestock disease: The development of a system of models for the analysis of 30 endemic livestock diseases in Great Britain. Journal of Agricultural Economics, 54, 55–71.
- Buergelt C.D., Duncan J.R. (1978): Age and milk production data of cattle culled from a dairy herd with paratuberculosis. Journal of the American Veterinary Medical Association, 173, 478–480.
- Chaffer M., Grinberg K., Ezra E., Elad D. (2002): The effect of sub-clinical Johne's disease on milk production, fertility and milk quality in Israel. In: Proceedings of the Seventh International Colloquium on Paratuberculosis, Bilbao, Spain, 11<sup>th</sup> to 14<sup>th</sup> June, 2002, ISBN 0-9633043-5-6 (pbk.: alk. paper), 351–357.
- Chi J., Van Leeuwen J.A., Weersink A., Keefe G.P. (2002): Direct production losses and treatment costs from bovine viral diarrhoea virus, bovine leukosis virus, *Mycobacterium avium* subspecies *paratuberculosis*, and *Neospora caninum*. Preventive Veterinary Medicine, 55, 137–153.
- Chiodini R.J., Van Kruiningen H.J. (1986): The prevalence of paratuberculosis in culled New England cattle. Cornell Veterinarian, 76, 91–104.
- Collins M.T., Morgan I.R. (1991): Economic decision analysis model of a paratuberculosis test and cull program. Journal of the American Veterinary Medical Association, 199, 1724–1729.
- Collins M.T., Nordlund K. (1991): Milk production levels in cows ELISA positive for serum antibodies to *M. paratuberculosis*. In: Proceedings of the Third International Colloquium on Paratuberculosis, Orlando, Florida, USA, 28<sup>th</sup> September to 2<sup>nd</sup> October, 1991, ISBN 0-9633043-0-5, 401–409.
- Collins M.T., Sockett D.C (1993): Accuracy and economics of the USDA-licensed enzyme-linked immunosorbent

- assay for bovine paratuberculosis. Journal of the American Veterinary Medical Association, 203, 1456–1463.
- Collins M.T., Sockett D.C., Ridge S., Goodger W.J., Conrad T.A., Thomas C.B., Carr D.J. (1991): Estimation of a commercial enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay for Johne's disease. Journal of Clinical Microbiology, 29, 272–276.
- Cvetnic Z., Brlek K., Trstenjak J., Ocepek M., Spicic S., Mitak M., Krt B. (2002): Economic importance of paratuberculosis in dairy cattle breedings. In: Proceedings of the Seventh International Colloquium on Paratuberculosis. Bilbao, Spain, 11<sup>th</sup> to 14<sup>th</sup> June, 2002, ISBN 0-9633043-5-6 (pbk.: alk. paper), 486–487.
- De Lisle G.W., Milestone B.A. (1989): The economic impact of Johne's disease in New Zealand. In: Johne's Disease, Current Trends in Research Diagnosis and Management, Victoria, Australia, CSIRO, 41–45.
- Dijkhuizen A.A., Stelwagen J., Renkema J.A. (1985): Economic aspects of reproductive failure in dairy-cattle.1. Financial loss at farm level. Preventive Veterinary Medicine, 3, 251–263.
- Dotta U., Guglielmino R., Cagnasso A., Angelo A.D., Prato S., Bosso M. (1999): Effects of subclinical bovine paratuberculosis on in-vitro polymorphonuclear neutrophil migration. Journal of Comparative Pathology, 121, 399–403.
- Doyle T.M. (1956): Johne's disease. Veterinary Record, 68, 869–886.
- Dufour B., Pouillot R., Durand B. (2004): A cost/benefit study of paratuberculosis certification in French cattle herds. Veterinary Research, 35, 69–81.
- Fischer O., Matlova L., Dvorska L., Svastova P., Bartl J., Melicharek I., Weston R.T., Pavlik I. (2001): Diptera as vectors of mycobacterial infections in cattle and pigs. Medical and Veterinary Entomology, 15, 208–211.
- Fischer O.A., Matlova L., Bartl J., Dvorska L., Svastova P., Du Maine R., Melicharek I., Bartos M., Pavlik I. (2003a): Earthworms (Oligochaeta, Lumbricidae) and mycobacteria. Veterinary Microbiology, 91, 325–338.
- Fischer O.A., Matlova L., Dvorska L., Svastova P., Pavlik I. (2003b): Nymphs of the Oriental cockroach, *Blatta orientalis* as passive vectors of causal agents of avian tuberculosis and paratuberculosis. Medical and Veterinary Entomology, 17, 145–150.
- Fischer O.A., Matlova L., Dvorska L., Svastova P., Bartl J., Weston R.T., Pavlik I. (2004a): Blowflies *Calliphora vicina* and *Lucilia sericata* as passive vectors of *Mycobacterium avium* subsp. *avium*, *M. a. paratuberculosis* and *M. a. hominissuis*. Medical and Veterinary Entomology, 18, 116–122.

- Fischer O.A., Matlova L., Dvorska L., Svastova P., Peral D.L., Weston R.T., Bartos M., Pavlik I. (2004b): Beetles as possible vectors of infections caused by *Mycobacterium avium* species. Veterinary Microbiology, 102, 247–255.
- Fischer O.A., Matlova L., Dvorska L., Svastova P., Bartos M., Weston R.T., Kopecna M., Trcka I., Pavlik I. (2005): Potential risk of *Mycobacterium avium* subsp. *paratuberculosis* spread by syrphid flies in infected cattle farms. Medical and Veterinary Entomology, 2005, 19, 360–366.
- Greig A., Stevenson K., Henderson D., Perez V., Hughes V., Pavlik I., Hines II M.E., Mckendrick I., Sharp J.M. (1999): An epidemiological study of paratuberculosis in wild rabbits in Scotland. Journal of Clinical Microbiology, 37, 1746–1751.
- Groenendaal H. (2005): Control programs for Johne's disease. Advances in Dairy Technology, 17, 81–94.
- Groenendaal H., Galligan D.T. (1999): Economic consequences of Johne's disease control programs. Center of Animal Health and Productivity, School of Veterinary Medicine, University of Pennsylvania. Study Report. 53 pp.
- Groenendaal H., Galligan D.T. (2003): Economic consequences of control programs for paratuberculosis in midsize dairy farms in the United States. Journal of the American Veterinary Medical Association, 223, 1757–1763.
- Groenendaal H., Nielen M., Jalvingh A.W., Horst S.H., Galligan D.T., Hesselink J.W. (2002): A simulation of Johne's disease control. Preventive Veterinay Medicine, 54, 225–245.
- Harris N.B., Barletta R.G. (2001): *Mycobacterium avium* subsp. *paratuberculosis* in veterinary medicine. Clinical Microbiology Reviews, 14, 489–512.
- Hendrick S.H., Kelton D.F., Leslie K.E., Lissemore K.D., Archambault M., Duffield T.F. (2005): Effect of paratuberculosis on culling, milk production, and milk quality in dairy herds. Journal of the American Veterinary Medical Association, 227, 1302–1308.
- Hermon-Taylor J., Bull T.J., Sheridan J.M., Cheng J., Stellakis M.L., Sumar N. (2000): Causation of Crohn's disease by *Mycobacterium avium* subspecies *paratuberculosis*. Canadian Journal of Gastroenterology, 14, 521–539.
- Hruska K. (2004): Research on paratuberculosis: Analysis of publications 1994–2004. Veterinarni Medicina, 49, 271–282. http://www.vri.cz/docs/vetmed/49-8-271.pdf
- Hruska K., Bartos M., Kralik P., Pavlik I. (2005): *Mycobacterium avium* subspecies *paratuberculosis* in powdered infant milk: paratuberculosis in cattle the public health problem to be solved. Veterinarni Medicina, 50, 327–335. http://www.vri.cz/docs/vetmed/50-8-327.pdf

- Hutchinson L.J. (1996): Economic impact of paratuberculosis. Veterinary Clinics of North America: Food Animal Practice, 12, 373–381.
- Johnson-Ifearulundu Y., Kaneene J.B. (1997): Epidemiology and economic impact of subclinical Johne's disease: a review. Veterinary Bulletin, 67, 437–447.
- Johnson-Ifearulundu Y.J., Kaneene J.B., Sprecher D.J. (1996): The effect of subclinical Johne's disease on reproductive outcomes in dairy cattle: some preliminary results. In: Proceedings of the Fifth International Colloquium on Paratuberculosis, 29<sup>th</sup> September to 4<sup>th</sup> October, 1996, Madison, Wisconsin, USA, ISBN 0-9633043-3-x (pbk.), 147–150.
- Johnson-Ifearulundu Y., Kaneene J.B., Lloyd J.W. (1999): Herd-level economic analysis of the impact of paratuberculosis on dairy herds. Journal of the American Veterinary Medical Association, 214, 822–825.
- Johnson-Ifearulundu Y.J., Kaneene J.B., Sprecher D.J., Gardiner J.C., Lloyd J.W. (2000): The effect of subclinical *Mycobacterium paratuberculosis* infection on days open in Michigan, USA, dairy cows. Preventive Veterinary Medicine, 46, 171–181.
- Johnson Y.J., Kaneene J.B., Gardiner J.C., Lloyd J.W., Sprecher D.J., Coe P.H. (2001): The effect of subclinical *M. paratu-berculosis* infection on milk production in Michigan dairy cows. Journal of Dairy Science, 84, 2188–2194.
- Jones R.L. (1989): Review of the economic impact of Johne's disease in the United States. In: Johne's disease, Current Trends in Research Diagnosis and Management. Victoria, Australia, CSIRO, 46–50.
- Kennedy D.J., Benedictus G. (2001): Control of *Mycobacterium avium* subsp. *paratuberculosis* infection in agricultural species. Revue Scientifique et Technique Office International des Epizooties, 20, 151–179.
- Kopecky K.E., Larsen A.B., Merkal R.S. (1967): Uterine infection in bovine paratuberculosis. American Journal of Veterinary Research, 28, 1043–1045.
- Kormendy B., Kopal T., Balint T., Szilagyi M., Beki L. (1989): Economic losses caused by paratuberculosis in a dairy herd: case report. Acta Veterinaria Hungarica, 37, 45–53.
- Kreeger J.M. (1991): Ruminant paratuberculosis a century of progress and frustration. Journal of Veterinary Diagnostic Investigation, 3, 373–382.
- Kreeger J.M., Snider T.G., Olcott B.M. (1991): Spontaneus murine thymocyte comitogenic activity consistent with interleukin-1 in cattle naturally infected with *Mycobacterium paratuberculosis*. Veterinary Immunology and Immunopathology, 28, 317–326.
- Kreeger J.M., Snider T.G., Olcott B.M. (1992): Measurement of lymphoblast proliferative capacity of stimulated blood mononuclear cells from cattle with chronic

- paratuberculosis. American Journal of Veterinary Research, 53, 392–395.
- Larsen A.B., Merkal R.S., Cutlip R.C. (1975): Age of cattle as related to resistance to infection with *Mycobacterium paratuberculosis*. American Journal of Veterinary Research, 36, 255–257.
- Larsen A.B., Stalheim O.H.V., Hughes D.E., Appell L.H., Richards W.D., Himes E.M. (1981): *Mycobacterium paratuberculosis* in the semen and genital organs of a semen-donor bull. Journal of the American Veterinary Medical Association, 179, 169–171.
- Lombard J.E., Garry F.B., McCluskey B.J., Wagner B.A. (2005): Risk of removal and effects on milk production associated with paratuberculosis status in dairy cows. Journal of the American Veterinary Medical Association, 227, 1975–1981.
- Losinger W. (2005): Economic impact of reduced milk production associated with Johne's disease on dairy operations in the USA. Journal of Dairy Research, 72, 425–432.
- Machackova M., Matlova L., Lamka J., Smolik J., Melicharek I., Hanzlikova M., Docekal J., Cvetnic Z., Nagy G., Lipiec M., Ocepek M., Pavlik I. (2003): Wild boar (Sus scrofa) as a possible vector of mycobacterial infections: review of literature and critical analysis of data from Central Europe between 1983 to 2001. Veterinarni Medicina, 48, 51–65. http://www.vri.cz/docs/vetmed/48-3-51.pdf
- Machackova M., Svastova P., Lamka J., Parmova I., Liska V., Smolik J., Fischer O. A., Pavlik I. (2004): Paratuberculosis in farmed and free-living wild ruminants in the Czech Republic (1999–2001). Veterinary Microbiology, 101, 225–234.
- Machackova-Kopecna M., Bartos M., Straka M., Ludvik V., Svastova P., Alvarez J., Lamka J., Trcka I., Treml F., Parmova I., Pavlik I. (2005): Paratuberculosis and avian tuberculosis infections in one red deer farm studied by IS900 and IS901 RFLP analysis. Veterinary Microbiology, 105, 261–268.
- McInerney J. (1996): Old economics for new problems livestock disease: Presidential address. Journal of Agricultural Economics, 47, 295–314.
- McNab W.B., Meek A.H., Duncan J.R., Brooks B.W., Van Dreumel A.A., Martin S.W., Nielsen K.H., Sugden E.A., Turcotte C. (1991a): An estimation of selected screening tests for bovine paratuberculosis. Canadian Journal of Veterinary Research, 55, 252–259.
- McNab W.B., Meek A.H., Martin S.W., Duncan J.R. (1991b): Associations between dairy production indices and lipoarabinomannan enzyme-immunoassay results for paratuberculosis. Canadian Journal of Veterinary Research, 55, 356–361.

- Merkal R.S., Larsen A.B., Booth G.D. (1975): Analysis of the effects of inapparent bovine paratuberculosis. American Journal of Veterinary Research, 36, 837–838.
- Meyer A.L., Hall H.H. (1994): Economic analysis of the impact of paratuberculosis on the Kentucky cattle industry. Agricultural economics staff paper 343, Department of Agricultural Economics University of Kentucky, USA.
- Nordlund K.V., Goodger W.J., Pelletier J., Collins M.T. (1996): Associations between subclinical paratuber-culosis and milk production, milk components, and somatic cell counts in dairy herds. Journal of the American Veterinary Medical Association, 208, 1872–1876.
- Ott S.L., Wells S.J., Wagner B.A. (1999): Herd-level economic losses associated with Johne's disease on US dairy operations. Preventive Veterinary Medicine, 40, 179–192.
- Otte M.J., Chilonda P. (2000): Animal Health Economics: An Introduction. Animal Production and Healthy Division (AGA), FAO, Rome, Italy. 12 pp.
- Paisley L.G. (2001): Economic aspects of disease monitoring with special reference to bovine paratuberculosis. Acta Veterinaria Scandinavica, 94, 17–25.
- Patterson D.S.P., Berrett S. (1968): Malabsorption in Johne's disease of cattle: depressed in vitro amino-acid uptake by isolated intestinal tissue preparations. Veterinary Record, 83, 55–56.
- Patterson D.S.P., Allen W.M., Lloyd M.K. (1967): Clinical Johne's disease as a protein losing enteropathy. Veterinary Record, 81, 717–718.
- Pavlik I., Bartl J., Dvorska L., Svastova P., Du Maine R., Machackova M., Ayele W.Y., Horvathova A. (2000a): Epidemiology of paratuberculosis in wild ruminants studied by restriction fragment length polymorphism in the Czech Republic during the period 1995–1998. Veterinary Microbiology, 77, 231–251.
- Pavlik I., Matlova L., Bartl J., Svastova P., Dvorska L., Whitlock R. (2000b): Parallel faecal and organ *Mycobacterium avium* subsp. *paratuberculosis* culture of different productivity types of cattle. Veterinary Microbiology, 2000, 77, 309–324.
- Pavlik I., Rozsypalova Z., Vesely T., Bartl J., Matlova L., Vrbas V., Valent L., Rajsky D., Mracko I., Hirko M., Miskovic P. (2000c): Control of paratuberculosis in five cattle farms by serological tests and faecal culture during the period 1990–1999. Veterinarni Medicina, 45, 61–70.
- Rhode R.F., Shulaw W.P. (1990): Isolation of *Mycobacterium paratuberculosis* from the uterine flush fluids of cows with clinical paratuberculosis. Journal of the American Veterinary Medical Association, 197, 1482–1483.

- Riemann H.P., Abbas B. (1983): Diagnosis and control of bovine paratuberculosis (Johne's disease). Advances in Veterinary Science and Comparative Medicine, 27, 481–503.
- Seitz S.E., Heider L.E., Hueston W.D., Bech-Nielsen S., Rings D.M., Spangler L. (1989): Bovine fetal infection with *Mycobacterium paratuberculosis*. Journal of the American Veterinary Medical Association, 194, 1423–1426.
- Sockett D.C. (1996): Johne's disease eradication and control: regulatory implications. Veterinary Clinics of North America: Food Animal Practice, 12, 431–440.
- Spangler E., Bech-Nielsen S., Heider L.E. (1992): Diagnostic performance of two serologic tests and fecal culture for subclinical paratuberculosis, and associations with production. Preventive Veterinary Medicine, 13, 185–195.
- Stott A.W., Veerkamp R.F., Wassell T.R. (1999): The economics of fertility in the dairy herd. Animal Science, 68, 49–57.
- Stott A.W., Jones G.M., Humphry R.W., Gunn G.J. (2005): Financial incentive to control paratuberculosis (Johne's disease) on dairy farms in the United Kingdom. Veterinary Record, 156, 825–831.
- Streeter R.N., Hoffsis G.F., Bech-Nielsen S., Shulaw W.P., Rings D.M. (1995): Isolation of *Mycobacterium paratuberculosis* from colostrum and milk of subclinically infected cows. American Journal of Veterinary Research, 56, 1322–1324.
- Sweeney R.W. (1996): Transmission of paratuberculosis. Veterinary Clinics of North America: Food Animal Practice, 12, 305–312.
- Sweeney R.W., Whitlock R.H., Rosenberger A.E. (1992): *Mycobacterium paratuberculosis* cultured from milk and supramammary lymph nodes of infected asymptomatic cows. Journal of Clinical Microbiology, 30, 166–171.
- Sweeney R.W., Hutchinson L.J., Whitlock R.H., Galligan D.T., Spencer P.A. (1994): Effect of *Mycobacterium paratuberculosis* infection on milk production in dairy cattle. In: Proceedings of the Fourth International Colloquium on Paratuberculosis, 17<sup>th</sup> to 21<sup>st</sup> July, 1994, Cambridge, UK, ISBN 0-9633043-2-1, 133–135.
- Thompson D.E. (1994): The role of mycobacteria in Crohn's disease. Journal of Medical Microbiology, 41, 74–94.
- Vandehaar M.J., Sharma B.K., Fogwell R.L. (1995): Effect of dietary energy restriction on the expression of insulin-like growth factor-I in liver and *corpus luteum* of heifers. Journal of Dairy Science, 78, 832–841.
- Vecerek V., Kozak A., Malena M., Tremlova B., Chloupek P. (2003): Veterinary meat inspection of bovine carcasses in the Czech Republic during the period of

- 1995–2002. Veterinarni Medicina, 48, 183–189. http://www.vri.cz/docs/vetmed/48-7-183.pdf
- Weigel K.A., Gianola D., Yandell B.S., Keown J.F. (1993): Identification of factors causing heterogeneous withinherd variance components using a structural model for variances. Journal of Dairy Science, 76, 1466–1478.
- Wells S.J., Wagner B.A. (2000): Herd-level risk factors for infection with *Mycobacterium paratuberculosis* in US dairies and association between familiarity of the herd manager with the disease or prior diagnosis of the disease in that herd and use of preventive measures. Journal of the American Veterinary Medical Association, 216, 1450–1457.
- Whipple D.L. (1991): Prevalence and economic impact of paratuberculosis. In: Proceedings of the Third International Colloquium on Paratuberculosis, Orlando, Florida, USA, 28<sup>th</sup> September to 2<sup>nd</sup> October, 1991, ISBN 0-9633043-0-5, 382–389.
- Whitlock R.H., Acland H.A., Benson C.E., Glickman L.T., Bruce J.L., Fetrow J., Rossiter C., Harmon S., Hutchison L.T., Dick J., Merkel T. (1984): The Johne's disease research project in Pennsylvania. Proceedings of the United States Animal Health Association, 88, 587–594.

- Whitlock R.H., Hutchinson L.T., Merkal R.S., Glickman L.T., Rossiter C., Harmon S., Spencer P., Fetrow J., Bruce J., Benson C.E., Dick J. (1985): Prevalence and economic consideration of Johne's disease in the North Eastern U.S. In: Proceedings of the 89<sup>th</sup> Annual Meeting of the USAHA, Milwaukee, Wisconsin, USA, 89, 484–490.
- Wilson D.J., Rossiter Ch., Han H.R., Sears P.M. (1993): Association of *Mycobacterium paratuberculosis* infection with reduced mastitis, but with decreased milk production and increased cull rate in clinically normal dairy cows. American Journal of Veterinary Research, 54, 1851–1857.
- Wilson D.J., Rossiter Ch., Han H.R., Sears P.M. (1995): Financial effects of *Mycobacterium paratuberculosis* on mastitis, milk production, and cull rate in clinically normal cows. Agri-Practice, 16, 12–18.

Received: 2005–11–11 Accepted after corrections: 2006–04–14

### Corresponding Author:

Prof. MVDr. Ivo Pavlik, CSc., Veterinary Research Institute, Hudcova 70, 621 32 Brno, Czech Republic Tel. +420 533 331 601, fax +420 541 211 229, e-mail: pavlik@vri.cz